
 

 

Minutes 

Special Board Meeting Monday June 24, 2019 to discuss property options 

  

1. Call to order 

1. Present: George Koester, Susan Maxwell, Susan Burrows, Michele Drake, Mark Murray (via 

phone) 

2. Absent: Jim Applegate (sent input through email prior to meeting) and Brad Davis 

2. Agenda items 

1. Willoughby building and Palm City Building updates and discussion 

a. Peter Hartman, Relator for Willoughby property shared information regarding the 

zoning process and his discussion with city officials regarding the possibility of 

zoning. Mr. Hartman answered questions and left the meeting. 

1. Public buildings B4 zoning 

1. Under that category under definition it says schools, but the schools 

must be accredited, funded by the state, but it really needs B1 zoning 

2. Would need to change to B1 

3. Application $1105 

4. Mailing within 300 feet of the building – title company researches 

every property owner within 300 feet of the building and would have 

to change zoning 

1. $500 

5. Sign and advertise/legal notice in newspaper 

6. Hearing at local planning and city commission 

1. 90-120 days 

7. Listing agent & Peter can go to the meetings 

1. Could do land planner or attorney but doesn’t think it will be a 

problem 

8. Staff at city does not make the decisions the city commissioners do 

1. Staff generally makes the recommendation  

2. Kevin Freeman, director of development didn’t think it was an 

issue 

3. Problem may be traffic 

4. If many people are opposed, they may say no 

5. Business condos across, Dunkin donuts, trailer park 

9. Only approval at city level 

1. Building permits may be city of Stuart also 

10. Contract subject to zoning change and any variances for parking and 

bus/car loop 

11. Drainage ditch behind the building 



1. Need to get approved by property association

 

2.  
3. Comments from Kevin Freeman who is the Director of 

Development.  

1. Kev Freeman | Director | Development 

2. City of Stuart | 121 SW Flagler Ave. Stuart Fl. 34994 

3. 772-288-5328 

4. From: Freeman, Kevin <kfreeman@ci.stuart.fl.us> 

5. Date: Wed, Jun 5, 2019 at 4:25 PM 

6. Subject: RE: 2580 Willoughby Blvd 

7. To: Boyd Bradfield <boyd@naisouthcoast.com> 

1. Boyd, as a school, they need a B-1 zoning. This 

proposed site is B-4 so a rezoning would be 

required (process would need LPA and 

Commission), if every fit we would be looking 

at 45 days processing to get it to these public 

hearings, we would look to expedite as much as 

possible but timelines are affected by 

advertising/notice requirements).  



2. I don’t see that we would have any staff 

objection at first overview, however there may 

be uses allowed in that zoning that may cause 

discussion as it’s adjacent to Martin County 

High School. 

 

 

b. Discussion regarding both the Palm City Property and Willoughby property pros and 

cons  

1.  

2. Palm City 

 

 

 

 

 

1. Joanne Sweazey, Susan Maxwell and Michele Drake visited the 

property prior to attending the board meeting. 

2. Property was approximately 2000 square feet smaller than Willoughby 

property 

3. Rooms are very small and would have to be renovated prior to move in 

4.  

5. A lot of equipment was all over the building, so it was difficult to get a 

full picture of the space, but what was seen was small and designed 

like small office cubicles surrounding a common work area 

6. Property is close to Palm City Elementary, but did not appear to 

interfere with the traffic pattern for Palm City Elementary or Treasure 

Coast Classical Academy 

7. Property is only for lease -not sale 

8. Glass was not hurricane rated. 

9. No information was provided regarding age of the building, roof or air 

conditioning systems 

10. Transportation may be an issue. 

1. Transportation is not to be a barrier to attendance for students 

per state statute 

2.  



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

11.   Bob Raynes review on zoning potential for both properties This 

property is located within the jurisdictional boundaries of Martin 

County and currently has a Land Use Designation of Industrial and 

Zoning Designation of B-2. 

12. Under the current B-2 Zoning District “Schools may be 

constructed on property presently owned and held for such 

purposes, if such construction is commenced within five years 

from the date of September 14, 1965.”  So, unless the property is 

currently being used for a school it would appear that the current 

Zoning Designation of B-2 would not allow a school. 

13.    The good news is that the B-2 Zoning Designation is an old 

Martin County Zoning Designation.  Therefore, the County would 

require a “Mandatory Rezoning” of the property to an appropriate 

current Land Use Designation.  In this case, I believe they would 

require the property to be rezoned to Limited Industrial, which 

does allow schools. 

14. · The property also has a “Covenant to LI”, with the County, 

recorded on it. These types of Covenants are typically recorded on 

properties, such as this with old Zoning Designations.  I have 



requested a copy of this document from the County but have not 

received it yet.  My guess is that it will be a document that requires 

the property owner to rezone the property to Light Industrial (LI) 

at some time in the future.  This would fall in line with the 

“Mandatory Rezoning” of the property.  Once I receive a copy of 

the Covenant, I will confirm with you that this is the case. 

15. · Because this is a “Mandatory Rezoning” the rezoning of the 

property would be perfunctory.  Therefore, it should not be too 

expensive and the chance of success is close to 100%.  I would 

expect the Mandatory Rezoning to take approximately 3-4 months. 

16. · Once again, you should make sure that this property is not subject 

to any POA or Condo documents that would prohibit the use of the 

property as a school. 

17. Please note, that with respect to both properties you should have a 

land planning firm, such as Lucido & Associates, to look at these 

properties to see if they can meet the development standards and 

requirements for schools. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

3. Willoughby property  

1. Larger than Palm City and move in condition other than fence 

2. Able to rent out additional space while growing into the building 

3. Transportation is affordable 



4.  
2. Joanne met with Mariner Bank who provided a preliminary offer below 



3.  

 
 

4. Concerns regarding contract shared by Peter Hartman 

 



5.  
 

6. Bob Raynes review on zoning potential for both properties 

  

a. 2580 SE Willoughby 

b. This property is located within the City of Stuart and currently has a Land Use 

Designation of Commercial and a Zoning Designation of B-4. 

c.    The current B-4 Zoning Designation does not allow schools. 

d. ·         The property would have to be rezoned to either B-1 or B-2, which would 

allow schools.  The property could also be rezoned to a Commercial Planned Unit 

Development (CPUD) which could allow schools. 

e. ·         I spoke with Tom Reetz, who is a Planner with the City of Stuart.  He said that 

he did not think that the City would approve a rezoning to B-1 or B-2, because there 

are no B-1 or B-2 Zoning Designations in the immediate area.  Therefore, it could be 

considered spot zoning if the subject property was given one of those Zoning 

Designations, which is not allowed. 

f. ·         Tom suggested that the City might approve a CPUD on the property that would 

allow schools.  However, it should be noted that the CPUD has several possible 

issues.  

1. One is that the City Commission would have great discretion in approving 

such a CPUD and could vote against it for basically any reason.   

2. Second, the City Commission usually looks for some quid pro quo when 

granting CPUD, in other words some sort of exaction. 

g.  A CPUD would be the costliest type of rezoning because a CPUD Agreement would 

need to be drafted and negotiated with the City. 

h.    I would anticipate about 5-6 months to get a CPUD approved. 

i.      It should also be noted that it appears that this property might be subject to POA or 

Condo documents and covenants and restrictions. The POA or Condo docs may not 

allow schools as a permitted use.   

j. Even if the City agreed to rezone the property to a Zoning Designation or CPUD, that 

would allow schools, if POA or Condo docs exist that prohibit schools they would 

trump the City’s Zoning Code because they can be more restrictive.  I have not 

looked at any title documents for this property but would strongly suggest that you be 



sure that if there are POA or Condo documents that they would allow the use of the 

property as a school. 

k.  I would guess that the chance for success on getting the property rezoned to allow 

schools would be 50-50. 

3. Joanne shared Jim’s concerns 

1. I will be with family at the time of the meeting.  

 

When discussing moving to a larger location please convey my thoughts to the board: 

I understand the immediate need for more space  

Assuming we can financially afford the move, the rent and any requirements for build out I 

approve with one reservation, in my opinion this will reduce the sense of urgency to build for 

years.   

In the event we do proceed to move to a larger facility we should consider selling or 

otherwise disposing of the property. Perhaps Glasrud will consider a favorable 

renegotiation.   

An immediate meeting with our current landlord will be in order and perhaps he will be 

cooperative with an earlier termination.   

One last thought, based on experience the 714 building is better suited to achieving re-

zoning, faster and less expensive. However the risk of not being approved remains.   

4. School Board members have offered assistance to help with any barriers such as zoning 

5. Parent offered whatever is needed 

6. Will invite parents to zoning meeting 

7. A motion was made to reject the Palm City property, revise contract langauge regarding the 

Willoughby property and then meet via zoom meeting asap  

a. George Koester will leave town on Thursday, June 27 so we will attempt meet prior 

to Thursday 

2. Revise contract language 

3. Michele made a motion to proceed with the zoning change, variance, parking and access 

issues all done concurrently on Willoughby property not to exceed $5000 and within 120 

days  

a. George seconded the motion 

b. All voted numinously to move forward with zoning contingent on contract langauge 

change 

c. Mark will look at the contract – Joanne emailed a copy 

d. $25000 down 

e. Will let the owner know that the zoning money will apply to the purchase of the 

property if it goes through 

f. Contract contingent on Rezoning, variance, financial 

g.  2 days is unreasonable until we get rezoning corrected, we won’t be able to move 

forward with the bank 

h. Variance needs to be approved, especially if nonrefundable 

i. We will give a 25000 deposit with all contingencies and within 5days after zoning is 

official, we will give $100000 contingent on lender 

j. We are willing to incur cost of zoning  

k. Seller has already decreased the price of building by $355,000 

8. Joanne will Contact Seacoast for funding  



1. Preapproval?  Will the bank provide one? 

9. Susan made a motion to put Rio property on Market asap 

1. The motion was seconded  

2. The board voted unanimously to sell property  

a. Won’t be able to raise enough funds for building in near future 

b. Building cost is much more than purchase 

c. Transportation in Jensen Beach will be an issue 

10. Susan Burrows expressed concern about current building – possibility of moving  

1. Joanne will let Krauskopf know as a courtesy that we are looking at a building  

 

11. Approval of agenda items 

12. Approval of minutes from last meeting – tabled until next meeting 

13. Public Comment - none 

14. Action items 

1. vote on next steps for buildings on Willoughby and Palm City 

2. Schedule meetings for 2019-2020 – tabled until next meeting 

3. Budget-– tabled until next meeting 

15. Information items 

1. Executive Director Report 

a. VAM-– tabled until next meeting 

16. New Business - none 

17. Adjourn 

 

 

 

 

Signed, 

 

Joanne Sweazey 

Executive Director 


